
Minutes for WAC Committee Meeting held 27th October 2006 

SO 105 Conference Room; 10:00 a.m. – Noon

Present: Dan Murtaugh, Anne Bosworth, Jeff Galin, Ellen Ryan, Lynne Hahn, Donna Chamely-Wiik, Eileen Ariza, Nena Ellison, Michele Hawkins, Allen Smith
NEXT WAC COMMITTEE MEETING: JANUARY 12TH 
SO 105; 10:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m.

I. Preliminary Report on WAC Program Status 
Jeff Galin noted that the WAC program is essentially ready to go.  All of the large, multi-section Gordon-Rule courses are WAC certified.  However, training and sustained commitment to WAC pedagogy are issues that are still under scrutiny and development.  We must continue to foster relationships and coalitions.  Jeff also noted that the criteria for 2000-4000 level courses will be submitted to the UUPC for their November 3rd meeting.  The WAC Committee approved a revision to criterion 8 of the 2000-4000 level criteria as follows: include substantive written feedback from the instructor on all writing that leads to a grade.  The Committee was then asked to review the meeting agenda and note any issues that needed to be addressed during the meeting.  Michelle Hawkins was concerned about WAC courses being certified on some campuses and not others.  The state DOE has asserted that all sections of GR-designated classes must be taught as Gordon Rule courses.  We need to identify an easy mechanism of creating new course numbers for alternative sections of courses that are writing intensive versions of other courses.  Dan Murtaugh and Jeff Galin said that even though the State ultimately issues course numbers, we should also look into the possibility of applying for a special course number that uses a “W” to mark certain sections as “writing intensive.”  Jeff Galin mentioned that the Core Curriculum is being reviewed, and the Core Curriculum Taskforce is developing a mission statement to make it more transparent to students.  There has been a historical relationship between Core Curriculum and Gordon rule, but the core is separating from writing.  Jeff was assured by Ken Keaton that 2000-4000-level WAC courses will serve transfer students who come to FAU without having satisfied the Gordon Rule requirement.  Finally, Jeff Galin noted that the criteria for WAC designation have been finalized.  He is working with Anne Bosworth on an explanatory document.  There was a brief conversation about the nature of in-class writing.  The Committee will need to decide on when/how/if in-class writing can count toward the target word count and be considered as writing that leads to a grade [Do essay exams count? Do short answer questions count? Does informal responses to course content count? Etc.]  
II. Recent Developments with Honors and Scholars Programs 
The Honors College has an extra year to implement WAC.  They are proposing to develop a satellite WAC program in which all training is performed on the Jupiter campus and all syllabi are reviewed by a Jupiter WAC Committee.  
III. Center for Teaching Excellence and Student Success (CTESS)
CTESS is the umbrella program that will house all of the resources and support structures for teachers and students.  The program is now funded.  Eventually, the UCEW and WAC will be administered through CTESS. 
IV. Visit from Terry Zawacki
Information about Terry can be found at: http://classweb.gmu.edu/tzawacki/, and she will be our featured speaker this winter.  The expense of Terry’s visit will be defrayed because she will be on a 6 month sabbatical and had already planned to locate herself somewhere in the Palm Beach/Martin County area.  We have proposed Thursday, February 22, 2007 as the date for Terry’s presentation.  This event will occur as part of a larger UCEW showcase event and reception scheduled for the same day.  We have booked the Social Science outdoor rotunda for Terry’s presentation.
V. Managing Mandatory Training for Departments/Faculty 
Jeff Galin expressed his concern about the University and WAC Committee decisions to require training for all WAC faculty.  Clearly, the training is an important element in curricular reform and faculty development.  Last meeting, the Committee approved new language in both levels of WAC criteria:

All faculty who teach WAC courses will either attend a three-day WAC Curriculum Development seminar or a training program that is collaboratively determined by the Director of WAC and representatives within departments that are sponsoring the courses.  

This model encourages departments to develop training in collaboration with the WAC Director, which will help the WAC program grow and become self-sustainable.  The summer Curriculum Development WAC Seminars have not only trained WAC faculty but also have enabled a critical mass of support to emerge on campus.  These seminars will need to continue, but we also need to develop alternative training initiatives during the school year such as 3 Friday session seminars, programmatic/departmental training especially designed for departments, and regular WAC presentations each semester.  The History Department’s colloquium and Department of Philosophy’s workshop/semester mentoring program are good examples.  Jeff and Eric Hanne will showcase History’s WAC program in a presentation to the History Department at FIU.  Michele Hawkins asked whether or not there would be money to pay people for being involved in the training.  Jeff noted that the CETSS funding for this year is already allocated, but the next $800,000.00 has not been parceled out yet, so there is a possibility that we would be able to garner some resources for paid training.  Donna Chamely-Wiik asked if we could offset the need for funding by parceling out syllabus reviews and WAC training to the various departments.  Jeff said that ultimately, the University would need to take responsibility for the success of the WAC program.  The WAC Committee could collect random samples for Committee and departmental review.
VI. Assessment Plan (in substantial detail to flesh it out as much as possible)
Jeff Galin offered a brief explanation of sustainability theory as a model for assessing complex systems.  Allen Smith asked about how a sustained focus on writing would affect students who need remediation.  Jeff Galin said that the WAC program trains faculty to help students become better writers, and as WAC progresses the standards for admissions will likely become more stringent.  Dan Murtaugh offered that the goal of assessment will be to evaluate the program and give us important information on what various populations of students have done across time.  Jeff reminded the group that the University is responsible for resolving writing issues that we uncover.  Programmatic assessment lets us improve our responses to known weaknesses in the program and develop strategies for solving these problems.  CTESS will provide support and scaffolding to address problems at both the student and faculty levels.  
Jeff began his modified presentation on using a sustainability model for developing an assessment plan.  Dan Murtaugh asked about FTE/Board of Trustees: Are these indicators at the environmental level?  Michele Hawkins asked if we could pay more for teaching WAC courses or offer a 1 time incentive.  There was a general concern that payment for teaching WAC courses would be problematic, but everyone agreed that participation as WAC faculty should count for tenure and promotion and should be recognized in merit review.  Jeff will post a discussion board in our online Blackboard community for the Committee to develop a rubric for cross-campus (cross-disciplinary) writing assessment.  We can begin developing this rubric through the use of a team site on Blackboard.  Jeff showed everyone how the Blackboard wiki works and asked members to use it to develop the assessment plan, which is currently posted there.  We can also use the wiki to develop assessment rubrics and discuss on-going issues.
VII. Developing WAC Website
Nick Deimling came in and previewed the new site that is being developed.  We are working through some issues of conforming to the University’s branding policies, but we expect to have these issues mostly resolved soon.  The website will house all of our documents, workshops, and feature various department/programmatic developments that have emerged through the WAC program.
VIII. 
Meeting Adjourned.

